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Ms. M. Lucas




Mr. J. Mallory
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Mr. L. Olszewski




Mr. R. Shaw





Dr. J. Strasser, President





Mr. S. Taylor




Mr. J. Wickett, Chair




Also Present:




Ms. N. Byczynski, Manager, Occupational Health & Safety



Mr. J. Chambers, Retirees Association, Observer

Mr. E.P. Chant, Editor, SAINT, Student Newspaper Incorporated




Ms. G. Cross, Local 138, Faculty, Observer




Mr. P. Farah, CFO




Ms. P. France, CIO and Corporate Secretary




Ms. S. Garant, Board Secretary

Ms. J. Harris, Vice President, Corporate and Community Services

Mr. J. Kazakevicius, Director, Facilities Management

Dr. L. Kanary, Vice President, Innovation & Technological Development

Ms. V. Macchiavello, Director, Student Services

Mr. E. Maurice, Manager, Accounts/Budget Office

Ms. P. McFarlane, Principal, Thames Campus
Mr. R. Seguin, Director, Continuing Education

Ms. M. Walsh, President, Student Representative Council


A quorum of the Board of Governors in attendance and the Notice of the Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted.  A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’.


Mr. Wickett chaired the meeting and Ms. Garant was the Recording Secretary.

1.0 Adoption of the Agenda and Declaration of Conflict of Interest 
A motion to adopt the agenda was moved and carried and hearing no declarations of conflict of interest, it was



RESOLVED THAT the Board approve



the agenda as circulated.

2.0 Approval of the Minutes of the September 27, 2005 Full Board Meeting 

A motion to adopt the minutes was moved and carried and it was therefore,




RESOLVED THAT the Board approve




the Minutes of the September 27, 2005 




Full Board Meeting as circulated.

3.0 Constituent Reports 
Faculty Report
The Faculty Observer, Gayle Cross, announced to the Board that the faculty union voted today on management’s offer. Ms. France noted  the results as follows:

· 243 members voted

· 240 rejected the offer and 3 voted in favor of the offer

Ms. Cross indicated that future talks would be scheduled.
Retirees Report 

On behalf of the St. Clair College Retirees Association, Mr. Chambers announced the following:

· Retirees have offered tutorial services to graduating students in areas that have historically been academic stumbling blocks.  A meeting to discuss this possibility will be held in the near future.
· A sub-committee of the retiree executive, continue their work in gathering, organizing and recording the College’s artwork.
· Another group is busy collecting College memorabilia in the form of pictures, newspapers, etc. for use as display items as well as for special College events.
· The retirees are also working with the human resource department in developing pre-retirement workshops for those staff members planning their retirement.
There were no other constituent reports presented at this time.

4.0 Approval Items 
4.1 Request for approval for a new Ontario College Graduate Certificate Program in Autism & Behavioral Sciences
Ms. McFarlane explained to the Board members that this is a first time, government initiated significant investment in services to young children, diagnosed with Autism Spectrum Disorder, to develop specialized skills for those individuals assigned to work with this particular group of clients.  There has been a pilot curriculum created and an advisory committee struck.  This committee, emphasized Ms. McFarlane, has been overwhelmingly supportive of this program.  
In addition she explained, the demands for this program are derived from three sources; current grads of the CYW, DSW and ECE programs.  There are also demands coming out of generic social science streams.  In the pilot program there were 577 accepted for 200 spots in the program with a cost recovery of approximately $2000 per student per semester.  Some employers, such as Boards of Education will offer tuition reimbursement to their employees, should they wish to obtain this designation.
According to Ms. McFarlane enrolment targets will not only be met but it appears they will be exceeded.  Enrollment targets are being kept at modest numbers.
Another consideration is for quality placements for the students enrolled.  The advisory groups have been implicit in stating that criteria must be met that allow students valuable field placement opportunities to augment their studies.

Ms. McFarlane asked that the Board approve this program, thus allowing the process to progress with the proposal going forward to the Ministry.  At this time Ms. McFarlane invited questions from those in attendance.
When a member asked what program delivery would best serve the students, Ms. McFarlane stated that much like the CYW program it would appear that a late afternoon or early evening program delivery would work best to accommodate the students’ work schedules.  She added that weekend deliveries are also being considered.

In response to the same member’s question as to why the program is not targeted toward the older client, Ms. McFarlane indicated that the greatest impact of programs can be realized in the early stages of development where the autistic individual can be most significantly assisted.  She also added that there will possibly be workshops offered for other audiences and individuals interested in acquiring these skills.

Another member questioned the geographical significance of having these programs offered in the Windsor/Essex, Chatham/Kent areas and according to Ms. McFarlane the HRDC data indicates that there is a particular need for such services in this area and with that in mind the curriculum would be split between Windsor and Chatham campuses, with semesters one and two being offered in Windsor and three and four at Thames Campus in Chatham.  There are thirty students anticipated to begin the program.
Ms. McFarlane also noted that the teaching methods will vary throughout the program and there will be teleconferencing of lectures utilized with guest lecturers having expertise in autism, being conveyed via video conferencing to both program locations.  

This program continued Ms. McFarlane, is an excellent fit with the CYW, DSW and ECE programs as well as the new program of Educational Assistant, scheduled for the fall.  
One Board member enquired about the field placement for this program and Ms. McFarlane explained that most community studies programs dealing in human services have a placement component attached to them.  In responding to another question, it was noted that students entering the program from various agencies will be afforded prior learning assessments for possible credits.
Having concluded the question and answers it was therefore



RESOLVED THAT the Board 
approve the request to offer the new

Ontario College Graduate Certificate

Program in Autism and Behavioral Science, commencing September 2006.

A copy of the supporting documentation for the offering of a new Ontario College Graduate Certificate Program in Autism and Behavioral Science, to commence in the fall of 2006 is attached as Item 4.1 to the Minutes.
4.2 Request for approval to deliver a Part Time College Certificate program – Retail Florist Level 1

Ms. Harris introduced Continuing Education Director, Mr. Seguin, to introduce this new part–time Certificate Program to the Board.  
In his presentation, Mr. Seguin assured the Board that offering this Certificate involved minimal investment to the College and will afford the College the notoriety of being the first college in Ontario to offer this highly acclaimed program from Flowers Canada Inc. which is part of the Association of the Canadian Florist Industry.

The thirty-two retailers surveyed indicated that there are very few workers skilled in this area and the closest school to acquire skills is currently in Guelph, Ontario.  Two major local retailers, Sobey’s and Zehr’s stated that they will not hire any individual without this certificate.  
Mr. Seguin explained that the program delivery will be mostly on weekends and there will be twenty-two students anticipated for the first intake.  The first level or the Level 1 Certificate runs for seventeen weeks while Level II runs twelve weeks with a total number of contact hours being 434 and the average course cost is $125.


RESOLVED THAT the Board



approve this new College Certificate in

Retail Florist - Level 1 (part-time) 

to commence Spring of 2006.

4.3. Request for approval of a part-time College Certificate Program – Retail Florist – Level II

Having questions answered to their satisfaction it was further



RESOLVED THAT the Board

approve the College Certificate

in Retail Florist – Level II to commence,

in the Spring of 2007.

A copy of the supporting information to the proposed new program approval for the College Certificate in Retail Florist I and II to begin in the spring of 2006 and 2007 are attached as Items 4.2 and 4.3 to the Minutes.

5.0 Monitoring Reports 
5.1 Mid-Year Review

The President introduced the next item on the agenda and indicated to the Board that, as projected, a balanced budget was ensured, with a surplus of $1.1M, $1M of which will be directed back into the reserves at the end of March, 2006.  He then introduced Mr. Farah, CFO, to present the mid-year review.

Prior to his presentation, Mr. Farah distributed a revised Statement 1, for the six months ended September 30, 2005, to replace the original attached to the agenda, for Board information.

The “revised” statement is attached as 5.1 (a) to the Minutes.


Mr. Farah indicated that the College’s status is definitely on target in the area of Financial Health.  As in the past, for the new members on the Board, the slip-year funding mechanism was explained, with one item of note.  The government has introduced the discussion on corridor funding for future years which would allow a variance of between 3% and 5% average growth before any college’s grant funding is affected.  This will likely be discussed further in the New Year.   System-wide, announced Mr. Farah, the growth over the last few years has been very modest, as with St. Clair, where we have gone from total enrollment of 6186 in 2004 to 6237 in 2005 as of November 1, 2005.
Funding sources to the colleges come in the form of operating grants (47%), Ontario grants (19%), federal grants (1%), student tuition fees (47%), ancillary operations (5%) and other revenue sources (4%).  These percentages have remained almost the same as stated in the original budget.

In addition, $247,000 has been raised for scholarships and bursaries; $121,000 for new key strategic initiatives from corporate and private donors.  The College debt will be reduced by $2.7M by the end of the budget year, March 31, 2006.  We will also realize an increase in revenue by 10% in Contract Training and Continuing Education, compared to the same time last year.  The College has been named beneficiary of an estate valued at over $2.5M.  Our alternative sources of revenue in co-op and apprenticeship programs will see an increase of $385,000.
According to Mr. Farah the College has finally received its funding announcement with an overall decrease of $231,000 or 0.6%. in operating grants.  The College still awaits further funding announcements related to the Collaborative Nursing special envelope, which are considered above the General Operating Grant as well as the new grants promised for Quality Improvement, etc.  

The details of the provincial funding announcement of $6.2B to post-secondary institutions, has yet to be finalized and there have been no details released on how it will be distributed.

The College is moving forward with the various Capital Projects, which already were Board approved, such as the student centre expansion, scheduled for completion in July 2006.  The College continues its due diligence with the Thamesview Lodge-Thames Student Residence facility as well as the newly announced Cleary Centre proposal and future discussions with the Chatham municipality focusing on the feasibility of a Multiplex facility.  
Mr. Farah went on to explain that with any development there is always a risk factor and that the prime risk factor to the College is the student enrolment level.  Deferred maintenance to which the College has designated the least capital is a risk as is awaiting the final government funding announcements.  Increased salary costs as well as academic and support staff income increases add additional pressure and risk along with the costs of expansion and the non-salary costs associated with such expansion also pose a risk.
In his summation, Mr. Farah noted that the future outlook for the College overall is good with a reserve and surplus position projected to be at $1.1M at the end of March, 2006.

A member questioned the amount of variance in part time salaries and it was explained that there were originally cuts made in the budget in the area of part time teachers in the LBS programs that should not have been cut due to an increase in activity in the area, which explained the discrepancies.   The original budget, for these activities, according to Mr. Farah, was understated. 

When asked about the corridor funding allocation Mr. Farah explained that the original four models have been pared down to two and as yet the exact allocations have not been detailed.  However, as long as our enrolment level stays within the 5% ceiling, the grants will remain the same.
Another member enquired about the budget variance of $150,000 relative to the KPI funding and Mr. Farah explained that this funding relates to how your particular College performs compared to the other colleges and the original projected figure was $830,000 and the actual figure was $637,000.  Dr. Strasser added that the $830,000 amount was an estimated number and does not actually reflect that the College has fallen short in any particular area, however, with the final figures now known, the College is better equipped to forecast results, knowing which components of the KPI’s are used in comparing results across the province and how the funding is directed from there.  Dr. Strasser stated that the area where the College performs in the bottom third in the province is the student satisfaction area, however, these scores do not impact on the KPI funding.  
The Board was informed by Dr. Strasser that the new KPI surveys would be conducted in February 2006 with the results being announced sometime in April.
Mr. Wickett suggested that the Board review the results of the 2005 KPI surveys in May 2006 and at that time management can present whatever action plans they purport as being required to take.
When a Board member asked if the issues were being addressed, the President responded that the KPI results and comment cards are analyzed in detail and action plans are initiated for each sector. 

Mr. Wickett thanked Mr. Farah for his presentation and it was therefore,


RESOLVED THAT the Board 



approve the mid-year review for



the six month period from April 1, 2005

to September 30, 2005, as presented.

A copy of Mr. Farah’s presentation of the Mid-Year Review is attached to the Minutes as Item 5.1 (b).
5.2 Applied Research

Dr. Strasser introduced Dr. Kanary to present the status of the College in relation to applied research which is one of the Board’s strategic initiatives.  The action items formed will become part of the College’s business plan which will be presented to the Board in January 2006, as was discussed at the Board retreat in October 2005.
A copy of Dr. Kanary’s presentation is attached as Item 5.2 to the Minutes.

Dr. Kanary introduced her presentation explaining to the Board that the College, in its’ infancy stages of this initiative, is currently exploring the possibilities of how the it can best position itself in this arena and what specific efforts the College must be poised to embrace.

The focus of the College is on product and processes innovation.  The areas of focus were arrived at through an internal audit that was instrumental in identifying the following:

a) program areas suitable for niche applied research
b) a personnel inventory of staff interested and having the core competencies in key areas related to the research

c) identified the areas to focus on such as technology, nursing (health) and business

d) identified key funding sources for technology based projects

e) launched the “industrial chair” concept which enables faculty members release time to enhance their skills through working in industry

f) identified key strategic partnerships
g) a process to identify an expert-in-residence for all program areas, including guidance on applied research opportunities

h) draft applied research policies geared to direct future projects

Currently, added Dr. Kanary, the College has three pilot projects, in progress, with local industry; one in the area of processing medical waste, the second working in a technical process on metal hemming and lastly a prototyping of a concept  (cold spraying) process.
The second project involves our students overcoming the challenges of a robot-controlled, metal hemming process.  This is a twelve month project involving a more creative and problem solving approach.

The College has aligned itself with a consortium of research teams including Conestoga College, the University of Western Ontario and McMaster University.

The College has also entered into an educational consortium with other educational institutions and industry with a pot of monies available for utilization based upon pre determined criteria.  St. Clair is the only college, to date, involved in this consortium, which puts us in good stead for acquiring the needed funding for various anticipated projects.

This will enable the College to access assistance if needed in various areas of expertise required, depending on the nature of the project at hand.  In explaining the magnitude of this consortium Dr. Kanary noted that there is currently $5M invested over a three year time frame.
In conclusion, Dr. Kanary announced that together with the FCEM and the James A. Burgess Skills Centre, the College is moving toward establishing a learning factory that will provide students a practice-based technology curriculum that enjoys the balance between analytical and theoretical knowledge with design, manufacturing, business and professional skills.  This unique learning environment will house industry-initiated and sponsored projects with interdisciplinary student teams.

The President advised the Board that administration intends for the concepts, outlined in this presentation, be incorporated into the College Business Plan, scheduled to be presented to the Board in January, 2006 and the objectives set for 2006 through 2007.  
Mr. Wickett invited members of the Board to ask any questions they might have relating to the presentation.  One member asked if a student coming into one of the technology programs could ask for involvement in one of the pilot projects and promote a hands on approach to his/her educational experience.  The only problem Dr. Kanary could envision with that occurring is that currently the students involved in these projects do so on much of their own time, after scheduled classes, from 6 – 9 p.m.  These sixteen students are walking advertisements for these programs when they relay the stories of the exciting work they are involved in and share the enthusiasm they take with them from the experience.  

For now, Dr. Kanary noted, the flexibility of students to opt into these projects, in progress, is rather limited at this time.  As a follow up to that line of thought, Dr. Kanary indicated that the College is currently exploring the addition of a possible fourth year or applied research component as a one year certificate to augment the three year diploma for students to obtain.  This certificate would focus on the skills and methodology required to do applied research.  This proposal is currently included in the academic planning process.  
Having availed themselves of such an opportunity, these students certainly have an edge in acquiring gainful employment upon graduation, added the Board member, and would be highly sought after by perspective employers.  

Another Board member congratulated Dr. Kanary on what has been accomplished to date and stated that education is changing from the information digesting and regurgitating experience of past years and moving toward more interactive learning models and this could act as a catalyst to an increased number of interdisciplinary approaches in existing programs.  
One Board member in voicing her kudos for the strides made in the applied research initiative, asked Dr. Kanary to expand on a comment with respect to the compensation awarded to the students who are involved in these projects.  Dr. Kanary responded that where universities have historically been funded for their research and the faculty dedicated to that research work, the idea of applied research at the college level is relatively new and thus it is incumbent upon them to find alternative methods of funding and incentive to attract the faculty expertise required to guide and sustain such initiatives.  Current funding is available for the students to be compensated but these funding programs are not intended to compensate the faculty.  In order to allow for this with the various funding agencies, there is an HQP component that provides for the compensation of (highly qualified personnel) individuals which has been mandated.  
The monies provided for the students working on applied research projects ensures that they are not disadvantaged when it comes to working while getting an education.  It actually supports their academic endeavors and relieves the stress of finding employment outside of the academic environment, explained Dr. Kanary.  
Mr. Wickett then called for a motion to approve this item, while he assured the members that this presentation is coming back to the Board in January as part of the Business Plan which will be the final component of the Board’s Strategic Directions for 2006-2007.

It was then



RESOLVED THAT the Board approve



the Applied Research Plan, as presented,



with the intent to review the contents prior 



to the development of the 2006-2007 




Strategic Directions for the College.

6.0
Information/Education Items
6.1 President’s Update

In keeping the Board apprised of the status of various initiatives in progress, the President announced the following;

· Thames Multiplex Facility

This project is currently on hold, stated Dr. Strasser, until early January when the Municipality will bring the proposal to Council.  

· The Cleary Centre

In addressing this item the President acknowledged that with numerous articles in the local paper he was certain the Board was already aware that the information as discussed at prior meetings had now entered the public domain, and with much aplomb, noted Dr. Strasser.  He added that he has received numerous supportive comments which indicate to him that the City is indeed eagerly awaiting the College’s presence in a slowly declining city core to hopefully add new life and attract new businesses.  In answer to a Board member’s question, the President indicated that legal counsel has been sought for this initiative, as is the case in all such endeavors.
· The Manufacturing Hall of Fame

The date for the nominations to the Hall of Fame ceremony has been pushed back to May from February with a press conference scheduled for the near future to publicly announce the event once the exact date has been confirmed.

· Student Centre Construction

The President noted that construction of the student centre expansion is underway, with occupancy scheduled for Labor Day, 2006.  

6.2 Review of New Program Offerings
Dr. Strasser spoke to this item and explained the progress report which was distributed indicating that it represented all programs offered through Continuing Education, Post Secondary and Apprenticeship that have come to the Board for approval beginning in the fall 2002 through to April 2005.  The progress report, according to Dr. Strasser, details revenue, expense and enrolment for the Board’s information.
One member noted that the actual number of students in Future Links program was far below expectations in the Post Secondary area and voiced his concerns with allowing such a program to continue.  Ms. Di Simone agreed in principle with the member but also noted that the impact to the College’s overall budget was less significant due to higher enrolment in the General Arts and Science and Pre Programs offered, which made up for the shortfall.  The President did note that there were concerns initially with offering this program and unless there is not a significant turn around, the program’s future is certainly questionable and will be monitored.

Dr. Strasser did remind the member that when this program was first introduced, it was at the urging of our educational community partners who felt we would be responding to a concern that students who did not have sufficient high school requirements for college or university, would not have any recourse but to forego a post secondary education and try to enter the workforce totally unprepared, whereas if they could use the colleges to acquire their required courses and continue their education to ensure more gainful employment once they have attained the required skill sets. 



This report is attached as Item 6.2 to the Minutes.





RESOLVED THAT the Board
accept this New Programs Status






Report, as distributed, for information.

6.3 International Student Enrolment Update
The President explained that the cover sheet of the International Activity Progress Report provided a summary of the revenue and enrolment in the International area over the past three years.  Also distributed to the Board was additional information outlining the numbers of students and what countries they are from, the tuition they pay and the total net contribution they make to the College.  

Mr.  Wickett noted that if the Board required more time to review the materials distributed, that perhaps the questions could be deferred until the January meeting.

However, one member did enquire about the tuition appearing to be half of the amount reported, however, it was noted that this was early in the year and the second half of the tuition fees have yet to be collected and should reach the $1.5M forecasted.
Ms. Harris informed the Board that when the double cohort concept was being anticipated, it was suggested by the Ministry that the colleges relax the recruitment efforts of foreign students by ensuring that Canadian and landed immigrant students wanting a post secondary education remain our focus.  There was also concern that there may be an added burden on existing resources with the double cohort.  Since those predictions failed to materialize, added Ms. Harris, the College has stepped up its efforts to recruit international students and market its programs abroad.  It was then,


RESOLVED THAT the Board



receive the International Activity 



Progress Report, as distributed, for



information.

The report is attached as Item 6.3 to the Minutes.
6.4 Health and Safety Report
Dr. Strasser introduced Facilities Director, Mr. Kazakevicius to present the Board with the Occupational Health and Safety Report.  

Mr. Kazakevicius informed the Board that the Ontario Health and Safety Act was instituted in October, 1979 to protect workers and support employers with a comprehensive document outlining the joint responsibilities of both parties.


Employees, according to Mr. Kazakevicius, must be informed by their supervisors of the legislation and their responsibility to wear protective clothing or use safety devices when necessary in carrying out their duties.  The workers must be aware of any hazardous materials in use and be familiar with the protocol needed in handling, labeling and storage of the same.  It is also incumbent upon workers to report to the employer any safety hazards in order for management to address the situation.  


WHMIS (Hazardous Materials Information Sheets) must be replaced every three years to be in compliance of the Act.


Mr. Kazakevicius informed the Board members that safety inspections, here at the College, have begun and the manager of the Ontario Health and Safety Board has recently done spot inspections on site.

In addition, fire drills are scheduled for the spring of 2006 with the new alarm configurations in place by December 3, 2005.  Board members enquired if fire drills took place when the facility is at its maximum capacity and they were assured that drills will take place in the fall of 2006 to capture that scenario with the fire marshal in attendance. 



Management is in the process of completing a Work Well Evaluation throughout the College which is designed to reduce incidents and improve the safety record of the College and thus ensure sick or injured workers return to work as expeditiously as possible.

The indoor organizational assessment has been a positive experience, reported Mr. Kazakevicius, with the current processes being reviewed and risk factors taken into account.  Health and safety policies, that needed to, have been amended and goals and objectives are in place.  Procedures and controls have been documented with all parties having been apprised of the modifications and processes.  Management has and will ensure due diligence in reporting, communicating and reviewing the health and safety practices currently in place.
A copy of the Power Point presentation is attached to the Minutes, as Item 6.4.

Dr. Strasser thanked Mr. Kazakevicius for the report.

Ms. Harris, in response to a Board member’s question regarding the WSIB performance indicators, informed the member that the costs involved would be summarized and brought forward at a future meeting with the Board.

It was then



RESOLVED THAT the Board



accept the Occupational Health and 



Safety Report, as presented, for 



Information.
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